

Timor-Leste's uncertain future

PARKER NOVAK

The Lowy Institute is an independent policy think tank. Its mandate ranges across all the dimensions of international policy debate in Australia — economic, political and strategic — and it is not limited to a particular geographic region. Its two core tasks are to:

- produce distinctive research and fresh policy options for Australia's international policy and to contribute to the wider international debate
- promote discussion of Australia's role in the world by providing an accessible and high-quality forum for discussion of Australian international relations through debates, seminars, lectures, dialogues and conferences.

Lowy Institute Analyses are short papers analysing recent international trends and events and their policy implications.

Responsibility for the views, information, or advice expressed in this report is that of the author/s. The contents of this report do not necessarily reflect the views of the Lowy Institute.

CONTENTS

Key findings	2
Introduction	3
The long shadow of occupation	4
Building an economy fit for purpose	7
Timor-Leste's resource curse	7
The politics of Greater Sunrise	9
Economic diversification	11
Timor-Leste's export potential	15
A looming leadership transition	17
The political terrain	18
Xanana Gusmão versus Mari Alkatiri	19
The next generation	22
Scenario 1: Tidy handover	22
Scenario 2: Power vacuum	23
Scenario 3: Muddling through	23
Transnational threats	25
Climate change	25
Future pandemics	26
Geopolitical competition	28
Multilateralism and ASEAN membership	30
Conclusion: Navigating converging challenges	32
Notes	34

KEY FINDINGS

- Timor-Leste has come a long way since gaining independence in 2002, but its reliance on oil and gas revenues could lead to a "fiscal cliff" within the next decade when its sovereign wealth fund is currently projected to run dry.
- Despite being one of Southeast Asia's most vibrant democracies, a potentially destabilising transition from the political leaders of the "Generation of '75" also looms on the horizon.
- Transnational threats will compound the economic and political challenges facing the country. Instability would likely result in international geopolitical ramifications that far outstrip Timor-Leste's size.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This paper intends to start a conversation about a broad yet crucial question: what does the future hold for Timor-Leste? And in turn, what does that mean for the Indo-Pacific region? It examines key challenges confronting the country over the next decade, with a focus on how economics, governance, and the transnational issues of climate change, pandemic preparedness, and geopolitics will impact the small island nation.

Timor-Leste has accomplished a great deal over the past two decades but faces headwinds that, if left unaddressed, could undo much of what it has achieved. Its future is not preordained, and decisions made by Asia's youngest nation over the coming years will determine the direction it takes. Australia and Indonesia loom large in this equation, and they will certainly have a vested interest in the course Timor-Leste chooses to take.

INTRODUCTION

Timor-Leste is a nation defined still by its 1975–99 struggle for independence, first from Portugal and then from Indonesia. Since regaining formal independence in 2002 after a three-year United Nations mission, Asia's youngest country has navigated the ups and downs of post-conflict nation-building. It has managed its natural resource wealth in a largely responsible fashion, fostered a spirited democracy that consistently ranks as one of the most effective in Southeast Asia, and combated the Covid-19 pandemic better than many of the world's developed countries.

However, its journey has not been without challenges. Timor-Leste's economy is dependent on oil and gas revenues, and, under current projections, state finances are headed for a "fiscal cliff" within the next decade if the Greater Sunrise gas field is not developed. In 2006, the state nearly collapsed due to violence between rival political factions, which was only quelled by the redeployment of international peacekeeping forces that stayed until 2012. Since regaining formal independence in 2002 after a three-year United Nations mission, Asia's youngest country has navigated the ups and downs of post-conflict nation-building.

Five political figures from the "Generation of '75" — the group of individuals who led the decolonisation movement against Portugal in 1975 and the resistance against Indonesia's subsequent occupation — continue to dominate Timor-Leste's politics. They have been crucial to stability, but their personality conflicts have hindered institution-building. The next generation of leaders stands ready, yet the shift may create a power vacuum that destabilises the political system.

As Timor-Leste enters this period of economic and political transition, it will also have to grapple with transnational threats that are challenging the entire world and put the country at the mercy of events it cannot fully control. Collectively, these elements create a combustible mix of circumstances that will define the country's next decade. The ramifications of domestic instability in this strategically significant nation stand in contrast to the relatively limited global attention presently shown to it.

THE LONG SHADOW OF OCCUPATION

On 30 August 2019, the Timorese celebrated the twentieth anniversary of the referendum that led to the country's independence. Two events that occurred during the lead-up to the celebration were symbolic of the shadows long cast by its largest neighbours, Australia and Indonesia: the promulgation of the Maritime Boundary Treaty between Timor-Leste and Australia, and the opening in Dili of the B.J. Habibie Bridge, named after the Indonesian president who played a central role in the events that led to independence.

To understand modern Timor-Leste, one must grasp the history of the 1975–99 Indonesian occupation — condoned by Australia and Western powers in the name of Cold War politics — that saw an estimated 180,000 Timorese perish.¹ Its impact continues to reverberate across all aspects of society. As academics Sue Ingram, Lia Kent, and Andrew McWilliam describe it, "Timor-Leste's past its history of decolonisation and occupation, of divisions and violence — informs the present."²



A voter dips his finger in indelible ink before casting his vote in Dili, Timor-Leste (Martine Perret/UN Photo/Flickr)

The Timorese doggedly resisted the occupation. An armed resistance waged a guerilla war, in which it was greatly aided by clandestine civilian networks, while overseas Timorese carried on an advocacy campaign in capitals across the world. By the early 1980s, Indonesia had largely consolidated control over Timor-Leste, but was never able to pacify it. The 1991 Santa Cruz massacre, in which hundreds of unarmed civilians were killed or wounded by Indonesian forces, put the

occupation back on the world's radar and catalysed international condemnation - in turn, giving the resistance momentum.

In the late 1990s, the Timorese were presented with an opportunity they had until then only dreamed of: a path to independence via a referendum supervised by the United Nations (UN). Indonesia was reluctant to allow it, but ultimately did so under heavy international pressure, including from Australia. Independence was not actually on the ballot; instead, it was a popular consultation on special autonomy In the late 1990s, the Timorese were presented with an opportunity they had until then only dreamed of: a path to independence via a referendum supervised by the United Nations.

within Indonesia but understood by all as a de facto independence referendum. The lead-up to the 30 August 1999 vote was marred by intimidation and violence from pro-integration militias backed by the Indonesian military,³ creating a tense atmosphere in which it was difficult to gauge public sentiment.

Under trying circumstances, nearly every eligible Timorese voter turned out, with 78.5 per cent voting to reject special autonomy.⁴ Thousands of Timorese were killed in post-election retributive violence precipitated by Indonesian-backed militias, which caused an estimated 260,000 people to flee to Indonesian-controlled West Timor.⁵ Peacekeepers under the auspices of the UN, led by then Major General Peter Cosgrove of the Australian Army, were deployed in late September, stopping the bloodshed and starting a long history of multilateral involvement in the country. Twenty-two nations contributed personnel for the peacekeeping mission, with Australia providing a majority of forces deployed.

On 20 May 2002, the UN transferred sovereignty to a newly independent Timor-Leste, but it was not the end of the institution's involvement in the country. The new nation started its life as the poorest, on a per capita GDP basis, in Asia and one of the poorest in the world⁶ – a starting point that must be kept in mind while evaluating its progress to date. In addition, the Timorese population had to reckon with the human cost of the occupation and societal reconciliation – a tall order for a country where many have familial links on the Indonesian western half of the island. Since then, Timor-Leste has achieved much. It has navigated the path towards post-conflict nation-building, managed its natural resource wealth in a largely responsible manner, grown its economy, fostered one of the highest-ranking democracies in Southeast Asia,⁷ and weathered the Covid-19 pandemic better than many developed nations.⁸

Yet the past 20 years have also proved challenging. The economy is dependent on oil and gas revenues, and state finances may enter perilous territory within the next decade. In 2006, the state nearly failed due to a breakdown in civil order that necessitated the redeployment of UN peacekeepers for more than six years. And five figures from the "Generation of '75" — the group of individuals who led the decolonisation movement against Portugal in 1975 and the resistance against Indonesia's subsequent occupation — continue to dominate politics. While they have been crucial to the country's stability, their personality conflicts have hindered institution-building and the ascension of the next generation of leaders.

Timor-Leste also continues to contend with the legacy of three issues left unresolved by its past occupiers: land, language, and development. A 2019 US Department of State report notes that the "legal regime governing land and property ownership in Timor-Leste remains unclear",⁹ creating a formidable barrier to property rights and foreign investment. Portuguese remains one of two official languages of government, and the primary language of the courts, but a majority of Timorese do not speak it. A geographic divide persists between the eastern and western regions of the country, which manifests itself in politics, society, and uneven economic development. This is evident, for example, in differences in voting patterns and levels and sophistication of infrastructure across each region.

BUILDING AN ECONOMY FIT FOR PURPOSE

Like many developing nations, Timor-Leste has undergone significant demographic change and has an overwhelmingly young and growing population, with 73 per cent estimated to be under 35 years of age.¹⁰ The ramifications of this demographic change are only starting to materialise but will reverberate in the years to come.

If one travels to Suai, on Timor-Leste's south coast, they will see the makings of Tasi Mane, a megaproject intended to provide the necessary infrastructure for processing liquefied natural gas (LNG) from the Greater Sunrise gas field.¹¹ So far, the project includes the first leg of the Suai Highway, Kay Rala Xanana Gusmão International Airport, and new housing, mainly for residents displaced due to construction. The geopolitical undertones are impossible to miss, with signage from Indonesian and Chinese state-owned companies dotting the landscape.

Tasi Mane personifies the promise and peril that oil and gas hold for Timor-Leste. On one hand, oil and gas have catalysed economic growth and, since regaining independence, allowed the country to achieve a level of development that has markedly improved the lives of its young population. On the other hand, it has afflicted the country with the so-called "resource curse" — a predicament of social, political, and financial instability that has bedevilled oil and gas-dependent countries worldwide. Despite some level of domestic awareness around the issue, it may still spell trouble for Timor-Leste's future.¹²

Timor-Leste's resource curse

With a 2022 GDP of US\$2.02 billion (\$1,500 per capita),¹³ Timor-Leste is one of the world's smallest economies. Its dominant petrochemical sector accounts for the vast majority of GDP, with remittances, agriculture, coffee, and tourism making up much of the rest. At 4.9 per cent,¹⁴ the official unemployment rate is low but does not reflect the realities of labour markets. With a poverty rate of 42 per cent,¹⁵ nearly half the population still gets by on the bare minimum.

Much of the country's wealth is concentrated in and around its growing capital Dili, and those who live in rural areas face starker poverty than their urban compatriots. Someone residing in Laga, a coastal town located in the country's east, or Maliana, an interior town near the border with Indonesia, lives a fundamentally different life than one does in Dili, where access to job opportunities, consumer goods, and mobile phone coverage is more abundant than in the rest of the country.

For the country to prosper beyond its capital city, economic development and diversification will be crucial. As a December 2022 World Bank report notes, "Timor-Leste remains overly reliant on hydrocarbon production for sustaining its economy…without the oil revenues, the undiversified economy of the country will solely rely on the rapidly depleting Petroleum Fund to bridge the considerable fiscal gap in its annual budget".¹⁶



Timor-Leste's gas and oil fields

Timor-Leste is staring at a potential budgetary catastrophe that, under current projections, will occur between the late- $2020s^{17}$ and mid-2030s,¹⁸ when the state's Petroleum Fund — the sovereign wealth fund from which more than 90 per cent of government revenue is derived¹⁹ — is projected to run dry. If nothing is done to change this trajectory, Timor-Leste will eventually see its state coffers completely depleted.

This is a worst-case scenario, and it is one that can be avoided by acknowledging its possibility. It can be fended off in one of two ways: by developing the Greater Sunrise gas field in time to produce substantive royalties for the Timorese state, or by diversifying the economy so it is no longer dependent on oil and gas for state revenue and economic growth.

The politics of Greater Sunrise

One gas field more than any other – Greater Sunrise, located just off the south coast – has come to dominate the conversation about economic development in the country. Other oil and gas deposits in surrounding areas are being explored, but Greater Sunrise is the only one that holds concrete promise thus far. It has the potential to generate tens of billions of dollars in royalties for the Timorese state, and to fill the gap being left by dwindling royalties from the

country's existing Bayu–Undan gas field, the productive life cycle of which will end this year and on which the Petroleum Fund has depended since 2006 for financial inflows.

Timor-Leste's President José Ramos-Horta claims that financial windfalls from Greater Sunrise could turn his country into "the next Dubai or Singapore".²⁰ Others are sceptical, with one energy industry commentator calling the project "an eternal long shot" in which "the odds of progress look as difficult as ever".²¹

Timor-Leste's President José Ramos-Horta claims that financial windfalls from Greater Sunrise could turn his country into "the next Dubai or Singapore".

Polarised views have long characterised the debate over the field's development, and progress remains stalled due to a disagreement between the field's three joint venture partners — Timor Gap (a state-owned Timorese oil company), Woodside Energy (an Australian petroleum producer), and Osaka Gas (the Australian arm of a Japanese gas supplier). The three entities have yet to agree on whether gas from the project should be processed at to-be-completed facilities in Timor-Leste or existing facilities in northern Australia. There is intermittent talk of a floating offshore platform as a third option, but it does not appear to be under serious consideration.

Since the release of Timor-Leste's *Strategic Development Plan* in 2011,²² successive Timorese governments and Timor Gap have insisted on Tasi Mane — the colloquial name for the new processing and related facilities in Timor-Leste — as the way forward. Broadly speaking, proponents view the northern Australia option as holding less economic promise and representing an affront to their sovereignty, reflecting a lingering mistrust of the Australian government that stems from a scandal in which Australian intelligence services were caught

spying on Timorese officials during contentious oil and gas negotiations in the mid-2000s. $^{\rm 23}$

Domestically, supporters of Tasi Mane, led by independence hero and current Prime Minister Xanana Gusmão, have tied the project to a wider effort to "reorient a national identity of resistance to one mobilised around the goals of national development".²⁴ By doing so, they have politicised the issue in their favour, but also created circumstances under which they could lose face if they change their position.

The Australian-owned Woodside has taken the opposite tack, arguing that Timor Gap's preferred option is economically unviable and that it makes more sense to use facilities in northern Australia that are able to bring production on-line quicker. Woodside's position has frustrated the Timorese, who see the Australian government as complicit, despite Canberra's insistence that it is a decision to be

Timorese leaders have long asserted that Chinese state-linked entities will bankroll Tasi Mane if Australia and its partners do not. However, they have not yet done so. made purely by the joint venture partners and not by governments.

At this stage, the northern Australia option is more likely than Tasi Mane to produce revenue for the Timorese state before the late 2020s, thus providing the inflows necessary to avoid a financial crunch. If Tasi Mane is delayed or not producing revenue by then, the country is at risk of fiscal calamity.²⁵

Globally, infrastructure projects frequently

encounter delays, and if the proposed gas pipeline comes to Timor-Leste, it is unlikely Tasi Mane will be an exception. The first leg of Timor-Leste's Chinesebuilt Suai Highway took two years longer to complete than promised,²⁶ and its sub-par construction became evident mere weeks after it opened, with a stretch of the road rendered impassable by weather-related damage, which then took months to repair.²⁷ This raises the question of how technically complicated and fragile LNG processing infrastructure would be built and maintained in the country.

Further, prospective investors are not queuing up with the necessary capital, despite proponents' claims to the contrary. Timorese leaders have long asserted that Chinese state-linked entities will bankroll Tasi Mane if Australia and its partners do not. However, they have not yet done so.²⁸ At a time when China is re-evaluating its Belt and Road Initiative investments and reducing its risk exposure,²⁹ it seems unlikely — but not impossible — that Beijing will change tack to invest in Tasi Mane.

Timor-Leste held parliamentary elections on 21 May 2023, which saw Xanana Gusmão returned to power as prime minister. Gusmão, who was the country's first president from 2002 to 2007 and its prime minister from 2007 to 2015, maintains remarkable sway over the nation's politics. He has long been the lead advocate for Tasi Mane, and his return to power will see the country double down on its stance — at least on the surface. While Gusmão seems likely to maintain his position regarding the megaproject, it is worth remembering that he is arguably the only person who holds the political legitimacy necessary to change direction on the matter.

The longer the joint venture partners take to come to an agreement, the closer the fiscal cliff comes. But there is now a sense of urgency on both sides that may induce action. In February 2023, the stakeholders announced the undertaking of a concept selection study, the results of which are expected in late 2023 or early 2024. In addition, under the terms of the Maritime Boundary Treaty, any development concept will need to be approved by the Australian and Timorese governments.

Gusmão, who was the country's first president from 2002 to 2007 and its prime minister from 2007 to 2015, maintains remarkable sway over the nation's politics.

In May 2023, Timor Gap's CEO Antonio De Sousa stated that production at the new field could start around 2030³⁰ — a timeframe that does not encourage optimism regarding the country's financial situation. Irrespective of currently held positions, domestic and international actors will need to get behind whatever option is agreed upon and ensure it works for Timor-Leste, as the country needs to draw financial royalties from the field as soon as realistically possible. In the meantime, they should seek to support diversification of the country's economy.

Economic diversification

Alongside Greater Sunrise, Timor-Leste needs to accelerate economic diversification to create alternative streams for growth, thus reducing its dependence on oil and gas for revenue in an attempt to reverse the "resource curse". Over the past two decades, this diversification has focused on growing the coffee, agriculture, and tourism sectors — all of which have received substantial international support. To date, the results have not been encouraging.

As the National Coffee Sector Development Plan states, "The coffee industry is a central part of Timor-Leste's economy, society and history", ³¹ accounting for 85

per cent to 90 per cent of Timor-Leste's annual non-oil merchandise exports since independence.³¹ In 2021, the country exported US\$16.3 million worth of $coffee^{32}$ — a figure that may grow as global consumer habits and trade flows recover from the disruption of the Covid-19 pandemic.

More than 70 per cent of Timorese draw income from the agriculture sector,³³ primarily through subsistence farming. But, due to international market access hurdles and inefficient farming practices, much of what is produced is consumed domestically and exports remain a drop in the bucket. In fact, according to the World Food Programme, Timor-Leste imports 60 per cent of its food.³⁴



Coffee is one of Timor-Leste's most important crops, bringing much-needed revenue to the country (Martine Perret/UN Photo/Flickr)

Tourism has long been touted as a growth sector, with the country's biodiversity, scuba diving, and natural beauty all potential draws for visitors. Signs of progress were evident prior to 2020, with tourist arrivals increasing to 74,800 in 2019.³⁵ But the sector was decimated by the Covid-19 pandemic and has yet to fully recover. In addition, practical factors such as limited air access present formidable barriers to tourism.

Collectively, these three sectors are unlikely to grow to the point where they can fill the revenue gap if Greater Sunrise does not pan out. Nonetheless, they are meaningful pieces of the diversification puzzle — especially agriculture, which would be imperative to a sustainable domestic food supply under a worst-case

economic scenario. A number of these scenarios will be explored in the conclusion of this paper.

In addition to the coffee, tourism, and agriculture sectors, several industries such as fisheries and carbon capture and storage (CCS) could fill part of the economic gap, and are currently being pursued to varying degrees. In May 2023, the Australian oil and gas exploration company Santos announced plans for CCS at Bayu-Undan,³⁶ but the revenue potential and technology remain unproven. Industries including financial services and gaming have also been floated as possible sources of additional revenue, but seem largely fanciful at present.



Atauro Island, an hour from Dili, is known for having some of the most biodiverse waters in the world (Tanushree Rao/Unsplash)

One source of economic growth that is here to stay, however, is remittances, which are presently the country's second-largest source of income.³⁷ Young Timorese, frustrated by the lack of jobs and opportunity at home, are increasingly seeking work overseas, often sending money to their families back home. This provides an important injection of currency into the economy that, in turn, is used to purchase goods and services, often from local businesses.

However, the downsides of remittances are many. As demonstrated by several Pacific Island states, labour migration causes a brain drain that can sabotage economic, political, and social development. At a time when Timor-Leste must

attract much-needed financial capital, an exodus of its most skilled and accomplished people is the last thing it needs.

Yet labour migration is only set to grow, especially as opportunities emerge in the region, such as through the expanded Pacific Australia Labour Mobility (PALM) scheme³⁸ and South Korea's recent "embrace" of foreign labour amid domestic shortages.³⁹ Further afield, Timorese may continue to migrate to destinations such as Portugal and Northern Ireland, where sizeable Timorese diaspora communities reside.



Timor-Leste is part of the Pacific Australia Labour Mobility (PALM) scheme (Karen Young/Pacific Labour Facility/DFAT Images)

Basic manufacturing, another oft-discussed sector, has been subject to fits and starts that are perhaps best symbolised by the arrival of global brewer Heineken in Timor-Leste in 2018, with the Dutch-owned company making "the first foreign investment in the [country's] manufacturing sector".⁴⁰ Some news reports bullishly claimed that the multinational's entry could "open taps on foreign investment".⁴¹ The brewery on Dili's outskirts has weathered an arduous operating environment and holds lessons about the challenges and opportunities facing foreign investors.

Heineken encountered issues long familiar to the country's nascent private sector, such as workforce capacity and regulatory uncertainty. It reportedly did not meet domestic production commitments,⁴² and there were questions about whether the Timorese market was large enough for it to turn a profit. But the factory remains open, and the company has been able to sustain its operations.

Timor-Leste's export potential

To compensate for Timor-Leste's market size, companies may need to export to external markets to turn a profit and sustain operations. The country's coffee sector provides a good example. In 2017, Starbucks, the world's largest coffee company, exported beans from Timorese producers to feature in specialty blends carried at locations worldwide,⁴³ making Timorese coffee accessible in cities such as Washington, DC, where it had never previously been available at scale.

For a host of reasons, Indonesia is the most likely market for exports, which the Timorese are pursuing through initiatives such as Special Zones of Social Market Economy (ZEESM). The ZEESM in Oecusse — a special administrative region of Timor-Leste — is a billion-dollar megaproject intended to incubate basic manufacturing growth through links with Indonesian supply chains. It includes a new international airport and the country's largest bridge, echoing the same "build it and they will come" mentality as Tasi Mane.

For a host of reasons, Indonesia is the most likely market for exports, which the Timorese are pursuing through initiatives such as Special Zones of Social Market Economy.

In this vein, Fidelis Magalhães, a senior Timorese government minister from 2018-23, has called for a free trade zone (FTZ) with Indonesia,⁴⁴ which would help Timor-Leste benefit from recently announced plans for manufacturing growth in East Nusa Tenggara,⁴⁵ the Indonesian province with which Timor-Leste shares a land border. In addition, the newly operational Tibar Bay Port – 12 kilometres from Dili – gives Timor-Leste a competitive advantage as it aims to integrate itself into regional logistics networks.

It remains to be seen how viable the Oecusse ZEESM and FTZs with Indonesia will be. In 2019, Michael Rose, who has conducted extensive research in Oecusse, wrote that the ZEESM's development had been a "mixed bag",⁴⁶ and in 2020, Fredrik Sjöholm argued that "there is a real risk that Tasi Mane and the Oecusse industrial cluster will turn out to be white elephants".⁴⁷

Closer economic ties with Indonesia may seem an obvious path, but formidable political hurdles exist. The author raised this prospect with a Timorese government official, who immediately pointed to apprehensions about economic dependence on Indonesia and how it might enable de facto control over Timor-Leste. Current data gives a level of credence to this viewpoint. In 2021, nearly 40 per cent of Timor-Leste's imports came from Indonesia, and more than 73 per cent of its exports went to Indonesia.⁴⁸ The Timorese official noted regional integration as one way the country protects itself from over-reliance on any one external power,⁴⁹ reflecting the long-standing emphasis placed on multilateralism by Timorese decision-makers.



Timor-Leste has an overwhelmingly young and growing population, with 73 per cent estimated to be under 35 years of age (James Tay/Unsplash)

While not the focus of this paper, Timor-Leste must develop a workforce that can compete within the region. To do so, it needs to vastly improve its health and education systems. Malnutrition is prevalent, and issues such as stunting disadvantage many Timorese from infancy. Schools are not teaching students the skills they need to succeed, leaving a workforce that is not ready to fill technically skilled let alone basic jobs.

A LOOMING LEADERSHIP TRANSITION

The state of the country's economy is central to its political stability — all the more so as Timor-Leste approaches a period of political transition. A diversified economy that creates enough jobs for its young population will go a long way towards ensuring a stable, peaceful transition, while the inverse could cause instability.

Since regaining independence in 2002, Timor-Leste has withstood shocks that would test any post-conflict country. The 2006 crisis almost undid the state, and there have been four changes of government in the past five years.



Timorese mark the anniversary of the popular consultation that led to Timor-Leste's independence, in the capital, Dili (Martine Perret/UN Photo/Flickr)

As the country navigated these challenges, it built democratic institutions that now stand on their own, and its people showed that they cherish their right to vote. However, those institutions draw upon the legitimacy of resistance-era leaders from the "Generation of '75" and, by extension, the near-universal trust Timorese place in them.

To better understand what might be in store for the country's young democracy when the time comes for resistance-era leaders to pass the baton to their successors, one must examine the dual dynamics that define Timorese politics. The first is the web of interpersonal relationships that underpins the political party landscape. The second is the relationship between Xanana Gusmão and Mari Alkatiri, two of the country's most powerful political leaders, whose ups and downs in their personal and political relationship greatly influence the course of events.

The political terrain

Timor-Leste has a semi-presidential parliamentary system of government. The prime minister serves as head of government, while the president serves as head of state. The former is the more powerful of the two offices, as it leads the country's executive, the Council of Ministers. Ministers do not concurrently hold seats in the National Parliament, thereby reducing the role of parliamentarians in day-to-day governance. Parliamentarians are elected from a single nationwide electorate through a closed-list electoral system that further strengthens the role of political parties as institutional actors in politics and governance.

Timor-Leste has a familyoriented society that values dialogue and consensus, and its people want their representatives to consult their opponents and come to accord on any given issue.

On the surface, the political landscape in Timor-Leste is cleanly delineated between several political parties. The National Congress for Timorese Reconstruction (CNRT) and the Revolutionary Front for an Independent East Timor (FRETILIN) are dominant, and smaller parties such as Kmanek Haburas Unidade Nasional Timor Oan (KHUNTO), the Democratic Party (PD), and People's Liberation Party (PLP) exercise influence through the coalition-building necessary for forming government in the proportional country's representation electoral system.

Dig deeper, however, and the landscape becomes anything but clear, with crisscrossing familial, communal, and interpersonal relationships that run deep and often supersede party loyalty. Observers who are used to clear-cut governments and oppositions — and diplomats schooled in thinking of the state as an impersonal legal-rational construct — may wonder why this dynamic matters.

The answer is simple: culture. Timor-Leste has a family-oriented society that values dialogue and consensus, and its people want their representatives to consult their opponents and come to accord on any given issue. This is borne out by public opinion research. A 2018 national public opinion poll showed that 91 per cent of respondents believe it is important that the government seek input from the opposition and include them in the decision-making process. That same

poll also showed a near-identical number of respondents believing it is important to have both a stable government and strong opposition — 91 and 90 per cent, respectively.⁵⁰

These numbers, and the underlying cultural dynamics they reflect, often lead to fluid personal alliances or politicians disavowing their previously stated policy preferences. An example is the 2020 change in government, which saw PLP and KHUNTO defect from the CNRT-led Alliance for Change and Progress (AMP) to form a new government with FRETILIN. Pre-existing affinities between key FRETILIN and PLP figures, some of whom fought together during the resistance and draw upon overlapping interpersonal networks in the municipality of Baucau, helped smooth the way. This certainly was not the only factor that led to the formation of the new government, but it was an important one.

Xanana Gusmão versus Mari Alkatiri

Xanana Gusmão, who leads CNRT, is often referred to by Timorese as *maun bo'ot* — the big brother. His leadership of the National Council of Maubere Resistance (CNRM), an umbrella organisation founded in the late 1980s that united a then-fractured independence movement, cemented his stature among the Timorese, which only grew while he was imprisoned by Indonesian forces from 1992–99. He served Gusmão and Alkatiri's rivalry is one of the key factors that drives Timorese politics. Relations between Gusmão and Alkatiri have long been contentious.

as president of Timor-Leste from 2002–07, prime minster from 2007–15, and continued to lead maritime boundary negotiations with Australia until 2022.

Mari Alkatiri, who leads FRETILIN, exercises influence unrivalled by any other politician, save Gusmão. He was one of the original ministers in Timor-Leste's briefly lived 1975 government and spent the resistance era in exile in Mozambique. He returned to Timor-Leste in 1999 and served as prime minister from 2002–06, administrator of the ZEESM from 2014–19, and again as prime minister from 2017–18. He continues to hold sway over FRETLIIN, of which he has long served as secretary-general.

Gusmão and Alkatiri's rivalry is one of the key factors that drives Timorese politics. Relations between Gusmão and Alkatiri have long been contentious. At times, discord between the two has single-handedly destabilised politics to the point of causing civil unrest and state breakdown.⁵¹ All Timorese elections have been either a direct or indirect contest between the pair. Indeed, Dili-based

journalist Antonio Sampaio called the 2022 presidential election a "clash of the founding fathers".⁵²

Alongside them, three other resistance-era figures have risen to the political summit: President José Ramos-Horta; former prime minister José Maria Vasconcelos, popularly known as Taur Matan Ruak; and former president Francisco Guterres, popularly known as Lú-Olo. All are influential and can leverage the Gusmão-Alkatiri dynamic to their advantage, but are ultimately subordinate to the two. Collectively, these five men define the "Generation of '75" in the eyes of the Timorese people, who place their faith in them and, by extension, the institutions they lead, to steward the nation.

The dominance of resistance-era leaders has contributed to stability and democratic consolidation, especially over the past decade. But it has also hindered the growth of institutions and suppressed alternative ways of thinking on public policy. Polling from 2018 indicated that Timorese were frustrated about the direction in which the country was moving,⁵³ but did not blame their leaders; instead reporting favourable feelings towards and continued trust in them.

Barring unforeseen circumstances, the May 2023 election will likely be the last electoral bout between Gusmão and Alkatiri and could even be the last in which resistance-era credentials are the decisive factor. The "Generation of '75" is advancing in age — Gusmão, Alkatiri, and Ramos-Horta are in their seventies, while Ruak and Lú-Olo are in their late sixties — and their inevitable retirement from politics is approaching, even though Gusmão was returned to the prime ministership in July this year.

Generation of '75



José Ramos-Horta (José Manuel Ramos-Horta)

Current position: President of Timor-Leste

Previous positions: Former president of Timor-Leste 2007–2012; former prime minister 2006–2007; Nobel Peace Prize winner 1996

Political party: Independent, formally endorsed by the National Congress for Timorese Reconstruction (CNRT) during the 2022 presidential election

Age: 73



<u>Xanana Gusmão</u> (José Alexandre "Xanana" Gusmão; Kay Rala Xanana Gusmão)

Current position: Prime Minister of Timor-Leste

Previous positions: Former prime minister of Timor-Leste 2007–2015; former president of Timor-Leste 2002–2007

Political party: National Congress for Timorese Reconstruction (CNRT) Age: 77



Mari Alkatiri (Mari bin Amude Alkatiri)

Current position: Secretary-General of FRETILIN

Previous positions: Former prime minister of Timor-Leste 2017–2018 and 2002–2006

Political party: Revolutionary Front for an Independent East Timor (FRETILIN)

Age: 74



Taur Matan Ruak (José Maria Vasconcelos)

Current position: President of the People's Liberation Party (PLP)

Previous positions: Former prime minister of Timor-Leste 2018–2023; former president 2012–2017; former Chief of the Armed Forces, Timor-Leste Defence Force (F-FDTL) 2002–2011

Political party: People's Liberation Party (PLP)

Age: 67



Francisco "Lú-Olo" Guterres (Francisco Guterres)

Current position: President of FRETILIN

Previous positions: Former president of Timor-Leste 2017–2022; former president of the National Parliament of Timor-Leste 2002–2007

Political party: Revolutionary Front for an Independent East Timor (FRETILIN)

Age: 69

The next generation

Politicians anywhere are loath to cross those in power, and many of those who comprise the next generation of leaders in Timor-Leste hold strong personal loyalties to resistance-era figures. That, alongside the trust Timorese have in those figures, makes public discussion of an eventual changeover somewhat taboo. Nevertheless, the transition to a new crop of leaders is front of mind for Timorese and international observers alike.

Will the resistance-era leaders orchestrate a relatively orderly transfer of power? Or will they hang on as long as they can, only retiring when they must and leaving a power vacuum in their wake? This section explores how each of these scenarios

A tidy handover, in which the "Generation of '75" proactively anoints the next generation to lead the country, would go a long way towards ensuring a smooth transition. may play out, along with a third scenario that falls between the two.

SCENARIO 1: TIDY HANDOVER

When it comes to Timorese politics, it is worth clarifying the meaning of "next generation" as the phrase has been used to describe different groups. In this case, it refers to the crop of established leaders in their forties and fifties who have served in senior government or party leadership roles, many of whom draw

upon their roots in the resistance-era student movement for legitimacy. Younger Timorese leaders in their twenties and thirties will absolutely play a role, but most likely a subordinate one to the generation above them.

Key figures to watch include Mariano Sabino Lopes "Assanami", Rui Maria de Araújo, Aniceto Guterres Lopes, Dionisio Babo Soares, Aderito Hugo da Costa, Fidelis Magalhães, Nívio Magalhães, and Armanda Berta dos Santos. This is not an exhaustive list, as others will certainly emerge as contenders. That it comprises mostly men reflects the state of gender equality in Timorese society.

A tidy handover, in which the "Generation of '75" proactively anoints the next generation to lead the country, would go a long way towards ensuring a smooth transition. It would give the latter political legitimacy in the eyes of the people, which they currently lack, as the former would figuratively transfer theirs downwards. If Gusmão and Alkatiri tell the people who their successors are, they will listen and, in all likelihood, embrace them.

SCENARIO 2: POWER VACUUM

However, what would happen if one (or more) of the resistance-era leaders were abruptly removed from the equation due to retiring from politics or declining health? This could create a power vacuum and set off a succession scramble that might destabilise the nation — especially if those who aim to fill the vacuum lack the public trust held by resistance-era leaders.

Under such a scenario, a crisis of confidence in the political system seems more likely than not, particularly if Gusmão were to unexpectedly exit public life. His "godfather of the nation" status serves as a societal unifier.⁵⁴ Many Timorese are apprehensive about what would happen without him.

In all political transitions, incumbent power structures lose some degree of control, creating space that often divides past and present. In Timor-Leste, an unexpected transition could see dormant fissures from the occupation era, such as those between integrationists (with Indonesia) and nationalists, resurface. More contemporary social fault lines, such as those between martial arts groups, many of whom have links with political parties

In all political transitions, incumbent power structures lose some degree of control, creating space that often divides past and present.

and are popular amongst young people, will also come into play. For example, KHUNTO maintains formal links with one of the country's largest martial arts groups, Wise Children of the Land (KORK).

A number of experts interviewed for this paper, each of whom requested anonymity, raised the prospect of a repeat of the 2006 crisis under this scenario, especially if the economy were performing poorly.⁵⁵ This is still unlikely but not impossible. If anything, it was yet further demonstration of how the ghosts of 2006 still linger in the public imagination, and especially among international observers, despite the progress made since healing divides from that period.

SCENARIO 3: MUDDLING THROUGH

A further scenario – in many ways the most likely to eventuate – falls between that of a tidy handover and a power vacuum. Comparative cases such as Fiji, Guinea-Bissau, and Solomon Islands hold applicable lessons for policymakers. Even in mature political systems, the passage of power is complex, and being able to draw upon a well of democratic resilience is important to ensuring an orderly, peaceful outcome.

Timor-Leste has access to that resource — one that few other countries in the region possess. Democracy is not an esoteric concept for the Timorese; the individual and collective sacrifices they endured to cast their votes for independence in 1999 are proof of that. The country's average voter turnout of 80.3 per cent since 2002^{56} is higher than that of most established democracies and shows that the Timorese are politically engaged and committed to their democratic processes.

In any Timorese election, local-level societal structures, which have persisted for years, can provide equilibrium. Key institutions — the Catholic Church, veterans' organisations, the defence forces, civil society organisations, and martial arts groups, to name a few — will play meaningful political roles.⁵⁷ And new entities may also emerge, especially if they represent young people, whose desires and actions will be a factor in the course of events.

Collectively, these elements bolster the case that Timor-Leste will weather a transition, planned or not. However, a struggling domestic economy coupled with the potential for internal unrest — a phenomenon that economists Brock Blomberg and Gregory Hess call the "poverty-conflict trap"⁵⁸ — should still be cause for concern.

In addition, transnational hazards may exacerbate Timor-Leste's economic and political challenges. Predicting how they will materialise is an exercise in educated guesswork, but if recent events offer any indication, those hazards are poised to alter Timor-Leste's circumstances for the worse, not the better.

TRANSNATIONAL THREATS

Tropical Cyclone Seroja, which hit Timor-Leste in April 2021, was a test case for the impacts of climate change and pandemics on the country. Historically, cyclones have rarely hit Timor-Leste, but environmental shifts are altering this trend. Seroja arrived in the middle of the country's worst Covid-19 wave, stretching an already-strained public health system to breaking point.

Timor-Leste withstood its worst natural disaster in 40 years but was shaken by it. Infrastructure was damaged, crops were destroyed, and Covid-19 cases spiked, serving as a real-time demonstration of the country's vulnerabilities to transnational shocks and challenges. In the cyclone's aftermath, government officials sought international support for recovery efforts, and in doing so also got a taste of geopolitical tensions to come.

Climate change

Like other countries in Southeast Asia and the Pacific Islands region, Timor-Leste is already experiencing the effects of climate change. As an island nation, it is among the most vulnerable. The Asian Development Bank and World Bank 2021 Climate Risk report's key indicator projections for Timor-Leste are ominous.⁵⁹



A shifting rainy season is changing crop cycles, adversely impacting those who depend on its predictability for harvesting (Yuichi Ishida/UNDP Timor-Leste)

The country is experiencing heavier rainfall and increased flooding, which is compounded in Dili by an inadequate sewerage system and a growing urban population. A shifting rainy season is changing crop cycles, adversely impacting those who depend on its predictability for harvesting. And many Timorese living in low-lying areas near the coast are subject to sea level rise, which is affecting established livelihoods.

Future impacts will not be just environmental, but also economic. As the world embraces cleaner sources of energy, demand for oil and gas will inevitably

Much of Timor-Leste's limited arable land is low-lying, and rising sea levels may reduce the amount available to farm. decline, thus calling into question promised revenue projections for Greater Sunrise. Several individuals interviewed for this paper expressed confidence that there will be demand for Timorese LNG later this decade,⁶⁰ but will prices be high enough to sustain exports? Could Timor-Leste be edged out of the market due to falling global prices?

Agriculture will be impacted, too. Much of Timor-Leste's limited arable land is low-lying, and rising sea levels may reduce the amount available to

farm. This reinforces the existing need for higher-quality agricultural inputs that can maximise efficiency and output. Securing a sustainable domestic food supply may become more difficult, thereby increasing dependence on imported foodstuffs and foreshadowing issues of food security.

Timor-Leste can do little to alter global emissions, but it can band together with other small, climate-vulnerable nations through multilateral bodies such as the g7+, the secretariat for which is headquartered in Dili, to rally support for global action. Timor-Leste has led the way on reducing the use of plastic and is "set to become the world's first country to recycle all of its plastic waste",⁶¹ setting an example the rest of the world can follow.

Future pandemics

Despite the fragile state of its healthcare system, Timor-Leste handled the Covid-19 pandemic as best it could. The country had the luxury of being a half-island state that could close its borders, and public health officials — led by Dr Rui Araújo, a next-generation figure who previously served as prime minister and minister of health — managed a disease prevention and mitigation program competently. However, the pandemic still damaged the Timor-Leste economy. According to the United Nations, the country "experienced the largest GDP contraction since its independence".⁶² As of December 2022, the World Bank noted that Timor-Leste's economy is slowly recovering from the impact of the pandemic (and Cyclone Seroja).⁶³



Timorese receive Covid-19 vaccines in suku Horaiquic, Maubisse, Ainaro with support from Australia's PARTISIPA program (Australian Embassy Timor-Leste/DFAT Images)

While Covid-19 has subsided, the country remains vulnerable to future pandemics. If it is to weather the next one, it must improve not only the quality of its healthcare system but greatly expand access, particularly in rural areas. As the World Health Organization (WHO) notes, doing so will also lead to better education outcomes⁶⁴ — both of which are key to increasing human capital and catalysing economic development.

The pandemic also provided a window into the geopolitical currents facing Timor-Leste. The country was dependent on imported vaccines, and it received hundreds of thousands of doses from Australia,⁶⁵ China,⁶⁶ and the United States.⁶⁷ All three nations actively touted their donations, seeking to gain favour with the Timorese, likely presaging the dynamics that future geopolitical rivalry will present. With a degree of astuteness, Timor-Leste may be able to leverage these dynamics for greater international attention.



Timor-Leste must develop a workforce that can compete within the region. To do so, it needs to vastly improve its health and education systems (Eunjin Jeong /UN Women)

Geopolitical competition

As the United States, China, and their respective allies and partners increasingly engage in a geopolitical competition set to define the Indo-Pacific region, they are looking to woo Timor-Leste. Why? Location, location, location. The country lies near the middle of the Indonesian archipelago, which is a key determinant of stability in Southeast Asia. In addition, Timor-Leste's position along the Ombai-Wetar Strait — the deep waters of which "provide undetected access for submarines between the Pacific Ocean and the Indian Ocean"⁶⁸ — is of strategic interest to Beijing, Canberra, Jakarta, and Washington.

Like their neighbours, the Timorese have leveraged this increased attention to secure investments from a variety of major powers. These include, but are by no means limited to, Australian funding for a fibre optic cable to increase connectivity;⁶⁹ US support for large-scale water, sanitation, and health projects;⁷⁰ and Chinese financing of infrastructure, including Tibar Bay Port, through state-owned entities.⁷¹

Successive governments in Dili have sought to capitalise on geopolitical competition to secure financial support for the development of Tasi Mane. In doing so, they have played up the prospect of Chinese investment not just as an end in itself, but as a means of pushing Australia and Western-aligned countries to do likewise. Western partners seem to remain Dili's preferred source of investment. As President Ramos-Horta told *The Guardian* in August 2022,

"Timor-Leste would favourably consider partnership with Chinese investors if other development partners refuse to invest in bringing gas via pipeline to Timor-Leste".⁷²



Filomeno da Paixão de Jesus, then Timor-Leste Minister of Defence (L), speaks with US Secretary of Defence Lloyd J. Austin III at the 20th Shangri-La Dialogue in Singapore, 2 June 2023 (Chad J. McNeeley/US DoD)

While this diplomatic high-wire act has certainly caught the attention of Australia and its partners, the strategy has yet to bear fruit. It also puts Timor-Leste at risk of having Chinese financial backing as its only viable option. Chinese investment could give Beijing outsized influence over Timor-Leste's economic affairs. Timorese leaders are aware of the potential downsides of this, but appear ready to embrace the risks if they come short of any compelling alternative to fulfil on their preferred development plans for a domestic oil and gas industry.

Chinese encroachment of that nature would certainly ring alarm bells in Canberra, Jakarta, and Washington. Certainly, it could be argued that China is the only country in this equation that has not previously undercut Timorese sovereignty, as Indonesia's past annexation of the nation was recognised formally by Australia and tacitly by the United States. Nonetheless, that history should not blind observers to current realities.

MULTILATERALISM AND ASEAN MEMBERSHIP

Since regaining independence, Timorese leaders have embraced a multilateral friends-with-all approach to foreign affairs and see this as the best way to protect themselves from domination by an external power. It is why they have an active Mission to the United Nations, are a major voice in the Community of Portuguese Language Countries, and host the g7+ headquarters in Dili.

Alongside foreign policy, the Timorese believe that full membership into the regional bloc will provide economic benefits, such as bringing Timor-Leste into the ASEAN Free Trade Area. The Timorese view accession to the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) as an integral part of this approach. Full membership in the regional bloc has long been a key aspiration — President Ramos-Horta even noted Timorese support for doing so in his 1987 book *Funu: The Unfinished Saga of East Timor.*⁷³ ASEAN's "in principle" agreement to granting Timor-Leste future membership, reached by consensus among existing member states in November 2022, constituted a major breakthrough for this cause.

Alongside foreign policy, the Timorese believe that full membership into the regional bloc will provide economic benefits, such as bringing Timor-Leste into the ASEAN Free Trade Area. Ramos-Horta alluded to this in an April 2022 interview, stating his view that "ASEAN membership would likely open the door to more economic opportunities, including an increase in foreign investment."⁷⁴ But not all Timorese are as enthusiastic; civil society groups such as Fundasaun Mahein have expressed a level of scepticism about, among other things, the promised economic benefits.⁷⁵

While its eventual accession has drawn public support from most ASEAN member states, hesitation continues to linger in some quarters. In a July 2023 op-ed, Bilahari Kausikan, a former Permanent Secretary and Ambassador At-Large for the Singaporean Ministry of Foreign Affairs, was critical of Timor-Leste's membership prospects, raising concerns about the country's economic and political trajectory and arguing that it is "virtually a failing state" and that "ASEAN can only be weakened by another imprudent expansion".⁷⁶ While Kausikan's characterisation may be extreme, the Timorese will need to assuage concerns about their country's long-term economic viability.

Furthermore, accession will require unanimous consensus from incumbent member states, and that is not a foregone conclusion. Myanmar's ruling military junta recently expelled the Timorese ambassador due to the Timorese government's courting of the democratic opposition National Unity Government,⁷⁷ a rift that could motivate the junta to block Timor-Leste's accession if it were ever in a position to do so.

Regardless, full membership may still be several years off due to stringent benchmarks set in the roadmap released at the 2023 ASEAN Summit. Among other things, Timor-Leste will need to further build its institutional capacity — mainly to meet obligations related to the myriad of meetings ASEAN member states are required to participate in — and demonstrate that it has the "required physical infrastructure and logistics readiness to host [ASEAN] meetings".⁷⁸ Timor-Leste is set on meeting these benchmarks, but doing so will take time and support from the international community, which is dedicating resources to the effort.

CONCLUSION: NAVIGATING CONVERGING CHALLENGES

How might this all play out for Timor-Leste?

Throughout its history, Timor-Leste has been caught between global powers — whether during the colonial era, Second World War, or Cold War — and the Timorese are cognisant of the risks but also opportunities presented by geopolitical competition. Yet many of the elements that will shape the country are out of Timor-Leste's control, and to a significant degree depend on the

Many of the elements that will shape the country are out of Timor-Leste's control, and to a significant degree depend on the actions of the United States and China. actions of the United States and China. Timorese leaders will need to deftly balance the two behemoths and its ever-present neighbours, Australia and Indonesia.

Under a best-case scenario, the Greater Sunrise gas project is developed by the late 2020s — whether in Timor-Leste or Australia — and delivers its promised benefits, giving Timorese a sustainable revenue source and a longer runway to diversify their economy. The country avoids a fiscal cliff entirely and achieves a smooth political transition from the "Generation of '75" to the next generation

of Timorese leaders, with the former willingly and publicly conferring their legitimacy to the latter. In doing so, Timor-Leste deftly navigates geopolitical competition and maintains full control over its economic destiny.

Under a worst-case scenario, Greater Sunrise is not developed by the late 2020s. It fails to deliver anywhere near its promised economic potential, and diversification does not occur. This makes ASEAN accession less likely and pushes state finances off a fiscal cliff, necessitating international financial intervention to avoid insolvency and state failure. The political transition is thrown into chaos, with old divides resurfacing and violently destabilising the country. History repeats itself, and the Timorese unwillingly forfeit much of their economic sovereignty to external powers.

Under a middle path — elements of which seem to be the most likely of these scenarios to eventuate — Greater Sunrise is developed but makes Timor-Leste reliant on Chinese largesse. The country slowly diversifies its economy and avoids financial calamity, but falling global energy prices keep state finances on edge. The political transition is tense, but a replay of the 2006 crisis is avoided. Timor-Leste's dependence on China causes tension with Australia and Indonesia,

leading both to intervene in Timorese affairs in the name of countering Chinese encroachment, and leaving the nation exposed to the worst excesses of geopolitical competition.

Regardless of what eventuates, transnational variables that are largely out of Timor-Leste's control — such as climate change, future pandemics, and global recessions — will continue to influence the course of events. Nonetheless, these scenarios provide a springboard from which conversations about the country's challenges can be launched.

The development of Greater Sunrise will be the single most important factor in determining Timor-Leste's course. The young nation's future depends on the project's success. Timorese leaders will be relying on its economic promise; time will tell if they placed the right bet.

NOTES

Cover image: Jewel Samad/AFP via Getty Images

- ¹ "East Timor Truth Commission Finds US 'Political and Military Support Were Fundamental to the Indonesian Invasion and Occupation'", The National Security Archive, The George Washington University, 24 January 2006, <u>https://nsarchive2.gwu.edu/NSAEBB/NSAEBB176/index.htm</u>.
- ² Sue Ingram, Lia Kent, and Andrew McWilliam, "Introduction: Building the Nation: Legacies and Challenges for Timor-Leste", in *A New Era?: Timor-Leste after the UN*, edited by Sue Ingram, Lia Kent, Andrew McWilliam, 4, (Acton: Australian National University Press, 2015).
- ³ Damien Kingsbury, "The TNI and the Militias", in *Guns and Ballot Boxes: East Timor's Vote for Independence*, edited by Damien Kingsbury, 69–80, (Melbourne: Monash Asia Institute, 2000).
- ⁴ Angel Rabasa and Peter Chalk. "The East Timor Crisis and its Consequences" in *Indonesia's Transformation and the Stability of Southeast Asia*, 1st ed., 22, (RAND Corporation, 2001).
- ⁵ Vivan Tan, "East Timorese to Lose Refugee Status by Year's End, Says UNHCR", UNHCR: The UN Refugee Agency, 18 May 2002, <u>https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/latest/2002/5/3ce5e7401/east-timorese-lose-refugee-status-years-end-says-</u>

unhcr.html#:~:text=An%20estimated%20260%2C000%20people%20fled,and%2 Othe%20infrastructure%20in%20ruins.

- ⁶ Damien Kingsbury and Michael Leach, "Introduction", in *East Timor beyond Independence*, edited by Damien Kingsbury and Michael Leach, 2, (Melbourne: Monash Asia Institute, 2007).
- ⁷ "EIU Report: Democracy Index 2022", Economist Intelligence Unit, 1 February 2023, <u>https://www.eiu.com/n/campaigns/democracy-index-2022/</u>.
- ⁸ World Health Organization, Health Emergency Dashboard, (COVID-19), Timor-Leste, <u>https://covid19.who.int/region/searo/country/tl</u>.
- ⁹ "2019 Investment Climate Statements: Timor-Leste", US Department of State, 2019, <u>https://www.state.gov/reports/2019-investment-climate-statements/timor-leste/</u>.
- ¹⁰ "World Population Prospects 2022: Population by Five-Year Age Groups Both Sexes (XLSX)", United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division, 7 March 2023, https://population.un.org/wpp/Download/Standard/Population/.
- ¹¹ The author has travelled several times to Suai and his observations are based on these trips.

¹² See, for example, Murray Armstrong, "Window on the World: Transparency Rules for Developing Countries Rich in Natural Resources Need Global Application", *The Guardian*, 8 June 2005,

https://www.theguardian.com/society/2005/jun/08/environment.environment3.

- ¹³ "Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste, Country Data", International Monetary Fund, October 2023, <u>https://www.imf.org/en/Countries/TLS#countrydata</u>.
- ¹⁴ "Timor-Leste, Overview", World Bank Group, 20 November 2023, <u>https://data.worldbank.org/country/timor-leste?display=graph</u>.
- ¹⁵ "Economic Transformation: Limited Income and Livelihood Opportunities", United Nations Development Programme Timor-Leste, 28 February 2023, <u>https://www.undp.org/timor-leste/economic-</u> <u>transformation#:~:text=Limited%20income%20and%20livelihood%20opportunitie</u> <u>s,below%20the%20national%20poverty%20line</u>.
- ¹⁶ "Timor-Leste Economic Report: Honoring the Past, Securing the Future", World Bank Group, December 2022, 12, <u>https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/89b675c65dab346ea6d01ba0e536f0bc-0070012022/original/December-2022-Timor-Leste-Economic-Report.pdf</u>.
- ¹⁷ "Timor-Leste Economic Report, December 2021: Steadying the Ship", World Bank Group, December 2021, <u>https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/36733</u>.
- ¹⁸ "IMF Country Report No. 22/307, Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste", International Monetary Fund, September 2022, <u>https://www.imf.org/-</u> /media/Files/Publications/CR/2022/English/1TLSEA2022001.ashx.
- ¹⁹ Andrew McWilliam and Michael Leach, "Timor-Leste: Historical Legacies and Contemporary Challenges", in *Routledge Handbook of Contemporary Timor-Leste*, edited by Andrew McWilliam and Michael Leach, 5, (Routledge, 2019).
- ²⁰ "East Timor Prods Australia on Long-Stalled Gas Project", Reuters, 7 September 2022, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/east-timor-sees-indonesia-skorea-japan-china-potential-investors-sunrise-gas-2022-09-07/</u>.
- ²¹ Damon Evans, "Woodside's Sunrise Still a Long Shot in East Timor, Plate Tectonics in Focus", *Energy Voice*, 7 January 2022, <u>https://www.energyvoice.com/oilandgas/asia/423039/woodsides-sunrise-still-along-shot-in-east-timor-plate-tectonics-in-focus/.</u>
- ²² Timor-Leste: Strategic Development Plan 2011–2030, Government of Timor-Leste, <u>https://www.unep.org/resources/report/timor-leste-strategic-development-plan-2011-2030</u>.
- ²³ Mong Palatino, "Australia–East Timorese Spying Scandal", *The Diplomat*, 16 December 2013, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2013/12/east-timor-australia-spying-scandal/</u>.

- ²⁴ Michael Leach, "The Future of East Timorese Nationalism", in *Routledge Handbook of Contemporary Timor-Leste*, edited by Andrew McWilliam and Michael Leach, 79, (Routledge, 2019).
- ²⁵ "Gas, Money, and Spies: Time is Running out for Timor–Woodside Deal", Australian Financial Review, 16 August 2022, <u>https://www.afr.com/companies/energy/gas-</u> money-and-spies-time-running-out-for-timor-woodside-deal-20220808-p5b85o.
- ²⁶ "Joint-Signing Ceremony for Highway Construction Project", Government of Timor-Leste, 28 January 2013, <u>http://timor-leste.gov.tl/?p=7642&lang=en;</u> and "Suai Highway Phase I, East Timor", China Railway Group Limited, 14 March, 2019, <u>http://www.crecg.com/english/2745/2808/10060771/index.html</u>.
- ²⁷ Anne Barker and Michael Barnett, "Oil and Gas is Timor-Leste's Ticket to Prosperity. Is This Impoverished Nation Blowing Its One Chance?", ABC News, 22 July 2019, <u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-07-22/timor-leste-builds-giant-infrastructure-to-process-gas-onshore/11318924</u>.
- ²⁸ Ben Packham, "Timor Debt 'Could Open Door to China Navy", *The Australian*, 25 June 2019, <u>https://www.theaustralian.com.au/world/timor-debt-could-open-door-to-china-navy/news-story/ecbb55b11029a37687a333fe899a30e8</u>; and John Lyons and Sarah Ferguson, "China 'Very Interested' in Partnering with Timor-Leste on Gas Project, President José Ramos-Horta Says", ABC News, 6 September 2022, <u>https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-09-07/china-interested-in-partnering-with-timor-leste-on-gas/101411898</u>.
- ²⁹ Lingling Wei, "China Reins in Its Belt and Road Program, \$1 Trillion Later", *The Wall Street Journal*, 26 September 2022, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-belt-road-debt-11663961638</u>.
- ³⁰ Arathy Somasekhar, "Update 1-Timor Gap CEO Expects Great[er] Sunrise Gas Project Decision by November", Reuters, 5 May 2023, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/east-timor-natgas-sunrise-idAFL1N371209</u>.
- ³¹ "National Coffee Sector Development Plan Timor-Leste 2019–2030", Government of Timor-Leste, December 2021, <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/linkeddocuments/51396-001-sd-02.pdf</u>.
- ³² "Coffee in Timor-Leste", Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC), May 2023, <u>https://oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-</u> <u>product/coffee/reporter/tls#:~:text=Historical%20Data&text=ln%202021%2C%20</u> <u>Timor%2DLeste%20exported%20%2416.3M%20in%20Coffee.</u>
- ³³ "Economic Growth and Trade", US Agency for International Development, Timor-Leste, May 2022, <u>https://www.usaid.gov/timor-leste/economic-growth-andtrade#:~:text=More%20than%2070%20percent%20of,quality%20farming%20equ ipment%20and%20markets.</u>
- ³⁴ "Timor-Leste", World Food Programme, May 2023, <u>https://www.wfp.org/countries/timor-</u>

leste#:~:text=Timor%2DLeste%20is%20a%20food,World%20Risk%20Index%20i n%202021.

- ³⁵ "International Tourism, Number of Arrivals Timor-Leste", World Bank Group, May 2023, <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ST.INT.ARVL?locations=TL</u>.
- ³⁶ "Santos Signs Four Agreements for CO2 Storage at Bayu-Undan CCS Project", Offshore Technology, 4 May 2023, <u>https://www.offshore-</u> <u>technology.com/news/santos-co%E2%82%82-storage-bayu-undan-ccs/</u>.
- ³⁷ "Timor-Leste Country Brief", Australian Government, Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, 7 March 2023, <u>https://www.dfat.gov.au/geo/timor-leste/timor-lestecountry-brief</u>.
- ³⁸ Khaled Al Khawaldeh, "Australia's Expanded Pacific Labour Scheme Could Erode Workers' Rights, Ex-Official Warns", *The Guardian*, 23 December 2022, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/dec/24/australias-expanded-pacific-labour-scheme-could-erode-workers-rights-ex-official-warns</u>.
- ³⁹ Kotaro Hosokawa, "South Korean Shipbuilders Embrace Foreign Labor amid Shortage", Nikkei Asia, 23 February 2023, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Engineering-Construction/South-Koreanshipbuilders-embrace-foreign-labor-amid-shortage.</u>
- ⁴⁰ "Welcome to Heineken Timor-Leste Jobs!", The Heineken Company, <u>https://careers.theheinekencompany.com/EastTimor/</u>.
- ⁴¹ Sadachika Watanabe, "Heineken Entry Could Open Taps on Foreign Investment", Nikkei Asia, 1 December 2015, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Heineken-entrycould-open-taps-on-foreign-investment</u>.
- ⁴² Oki and Monty Jacka, "Heineken Continuing to Import Despite Investment Contract", *Tempo Timor*, 19 August 2019, <u>https://tempotimor.com/en/792-heinekencontinuing-to-import-despite-investment-contract</u>.
- ⁴³ Heidi Peiper, "Starbucks Debuts Rare East Timor Single-Origin Coffee", Starbucks Stories & News, 23 August 2017, <u>https://stories.starbucks.com/stories/2017/starbucks-debuts-rare-east-timor-single-origin-coffee/</u>.
- ⁴⁴ Fidelis Magalhães, "A Free Trade Zone for Timor-Leste and Indonesia", *The Interpreter*, 5 October 2022, <u>https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/free-trade-zonetimor-leste-indonesia</u>.
- ⁴⁵ "40 Factories Planned on Indonesia-Timor Leste Border: NTT Governor", Antara Indonesian News Agency, 24 February 2023, <u>https://en.antaranews.com/news/273816/40-factories-planned-on-indonesiatimor-leste-border-ntt-governor</u>.

- ⁴⁶ Michael Rose, "Megaprojects before People in Oecussi", *DevPolicy Blog*, 19 November 2019, <u>https://devpolicy.org/megaprojects-before-people-in-oecussi-20191119/</u>.
- ⁴⁷ Fredrik Sjöholm, "Timor-Leste's Precarious Route to Development", *East Asia Forum*, 19 September 2020, <u>https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2020/09/19/timor-lestes-precarious-route-to-development/</u>.
- ⁴⁸ "Portuguese-Speaking Countries Briefing East Timor", Macao Trade and Investment Promotion Institute, 25 June 2023, <u>https://www.ipim.gov.mo/en/marketinformation/portuguese-speaking-countries/portuguese-speaking-countriesbriefing/east-timor/.</u>
- ⁴⁹ Timorese government official, verbal interview, February 2023.
- ⁵⁰ National Public Opinion Survey of Timor-Leste, International Republican Institute, 12 March 2019, 41–42, <u>https://www.iri.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/timor-leste_2018_charts_final.pdf</u>.
- ⁵¹ Parker Novak, "The Not-So-Hidden Contest behind Timor-Leste's Presidential Election", *The Interpreter*, 18 April 2022, <u>https://www.lowyinstitute.org/theinterpreter/not-so-hidden-contest-behind-timor-leste-s-presidential-election</u>.
- ⁵² Antonio Sampaio, "Timor Votes: The Return of Ramos-Horta", Asia Media Centre, Asia New Zealand Foundation, 21 April 2022, <u>https://www.asiamediacentre.org.nz/news/timor-votes-ramos-horta-is-back/.</u>
- ⁵³ National Public Opinion Survey of Timor-Leste, International Republican Institute, 12 March 2019, 4–6, <u>https://www.iri.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/timor-leste_2018_charts_final.pdf</u>.
- ⁵⁴ See, for example, National Survey of Timor-Leste: February–March 2023, International Republican Institute, 4 May 2023, <u>https://www.iri.org/resources/national-survey-of-timor-leste-february-march-2023/</u>. P.16: Gusmão is by far the top-rated political or government leader when Timorese survey respondents are asked to name their top two in an open-ended question. Gusmão comes in first place with 63%, while Ramos-Horta comes second with 27%. Gusmão also overwhelmingly dominates the first choices in a way that reinforces his influence. P.17: Gusmão not only has the highest favourability rating (98%), but his is overwhelmingly driven by "very favorable" responses (83%). While others have favourability ratings close to his and, for context, Timorese leaders tend to have sky-high favourability ratings — his is the most driven by "very favourable" responses.
- ⁵⁵ Current and former Timorese and international officials, verbal interviews, January– March 2023.
- ⁵⁶ "Timor-Leste: Voter Turnout by Election Type", International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance, 6 March 2023, <u>https://www.idea.int/data-tools/countryview/286/40</u>.

⁵⁷ See, for example, Lia Kent, "Veterans and the Politics of Citizenship", in *Routledge Handbook of Contemporary Timor-Leste*, edited by Andrew McWilliam and Michael Leach, 185–196, (Routledge, 2019). Kent examines how veterans' programs emerged as a key site at which "hierarchies of citizenship" are constructed and negotiated; in particular, how the programs contributed to the emergence of the veteran as a prominent identity category. These efforts, which included broad welfare programs for veterans and their families, were arguably critical in shoring up social stability after the 2006 crisis. See Lia Kent and Joanne Wallis, "Timor-Leste's Veterans' Pension Scheme: Who are the Beneficiaries and Who is Missing Out?", *In Brief*, Australian National University, 2014/13, https://dpa.bellschool.anu.edu.au/experts-publications/publications/1255/timor-

leste%E2%80%99s-veterans%E2%80%99-pension-scheme-who-are-beneficiaries.

- ⁵⁸ S. Brock Blomberg and Gregory D. Hess. "The Temporal Links between Conflict and Economic Activity", *The Journal of Conflict Resolution* Vol. 46, No. 1, February 2002: 74– 90, <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/3176240</u>.
- ⁵⁹ Climate Risk Country Profile: Timor-Leste, Asian Development Bank and World Bank Group, (Washington, DC: World Bank Group, 2021), <u>https://www.adb.org/sites/default/files/publication/751241/climate-risk-country-profile-timor-leste.pdf</u>.
- ⁶⁰ Multiple current and former non-Timorese government officials with experience working in Timor-Leste, verbal interviews, January–February 2023.
- ⁶¹ Michael Taylor, "Tiny East Timor to Become World's First Plastic-Neutral Nation", Thomson Reuters Foundation, 17 May 2019, <u>https://news.trust.org/item/20190517054413-vltja/</u>.
- ⁶² "Socio-Economic Impact Assessment of Covid-19 in Timor-Leste, Round 2, 2021 MSME Survey in Timor-Leste", United Nations, 31 January 2022, <u>https://timorleste.un.org/en/170066-socio-economic-impact-assessment-covid-19-timor-leste-round-2-2021-micro-small-and-medium</u>.
- ⁶³ "Improving the Quality of Public Spending is Critical to Accelerating and Sustaining Economic Development in Timor-Leste", World Bank Group, 2 December, 2022, <u>https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2022/12/02/world-bank-improve-the-quality-of-public-spending-to-accelerate-development-in-timor-leste</u>.
- ⁶⁴ "Timor-Leste: Towards Better Health and Nutrition of School Aged Children", World Health Organization Timor-Leste, 26 August 2022, <u>https://www.who.int/timorleste/news/detail/26-08-2022-timor-leste--towardsbetter-health-and-nutrition-of-school-aged-children.</u>
- ⁶⁵ "Australia and UNICEF Deliver 259,740 Doses of Covid-19 Vaccines to Timor-Leste", UNICEF Timor-Leste, 29 January 2022, <u>https://www.unicef.org/timorleste/press-</u> <u>releases/australia-and-unicef-deliver-259740-doses-covid-19-vaccines-timor-leste</u>.

TIMOR-LESTE'S UNCERTAIN FUTURE

- ⁶⁶ "WFP Helps Transport Covid-19 Vaccine Donated by China to Timor-Leste", World Food Programme, 5 June 2021, <u>https://www.wfp.org/news/wfp-helps-transportcovid-19-vaccine-donated-china-timor-leste</u>.
- ⁶⁷ "Timor-Leste Receives 100,620 Doses of Pfizer BioNTech Covid-19 Vaccines from the United States for Vaccination of Children 12 to below 18 Years", UNICEF Timor-Leste, 18 October 2021, <u>https://www.unicef.org/timorleste/press-releases/timorleste-receives-100620-doses-pfizer-biontech-covid-19-vaccines-united-states.</u>
- ⁶⁸ Jerry K. Sweeney, "A Matter of Small Consequence: US Foreign Policy and the Tragedy of East Timor", *The Independent Review* Vol. VII, No. 1, Summer 2002, 96, <u>https://www.independent.org/pdf/tir/tir_07_1_sweeney.pdf</u>.
- ⁶⁹ "Govt and ASN Sign Agreement for TL's South Submarine Cable Project Implementation", *Tatoli*, 31 May 2022, <u>https://en.tatoli.tl/2022/05/31/govt-and-asn-sign-agreement-for-tls-south-submarine-cable-project-implementation/15/.</u>
- ⁷⁰ "Timor-Leste Compact", Millennium Challenge Corporation, 4 March 2023, <u>https://www.mcc.gov/where-we-work/program/timor-leste-compact</u>.
- ⁷¹ "China-Timor-Leste to Boost Trade & Investment Cooperation", Silk Road Briefing, 6 June 2022, <u>https://www.silkroadbriefing.com/news/2022/06/06/china-timor-leste-to-boost-trade-investment-cooperation/</u>.
- ⁷² Christopher Knaus, "Timor-Leste Warns it Will Work with China if Australia Insists on Pumping Timor Sea Gas to Darwin", *The Guardian*, 18 August 2022, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/aug/19/timor-leste-warns-it-will-work-with-china-if-australia-insists-on-pumping-timor-sea-gas-to-darwin</u>.
- ⁷³ José Ramos-Horta, Funu: The Unfinished Saga of East Timor, 206, (The Red Sea Press, 1987).
- ⁷⁴ "East Timor Expected to Join ASEAN in 2023: President-Elect Ramos-Horta", *Kyodo News*, 21 April 2022 <u>https://english.kyodonews.net/news/2022/04/88a9cb6d19fe-e-timor-expected-to-join-asean-in-2023-president-elect-ramo</u>s-horta.html.
- ⁷⁵ "Timor-Leste's Accession to ASEAN: Benefits, Risks and Challenges", Fundasaun Mahein, 11 January 2023, <u>https://www.fundasaunmahein.org/2023/01/11/timor-lestes-accession-to-asean-benefits-risks-and-challenges/</u>.
- ⁷⁶ Bilahari Kausikan, "ASEAN Needs to Get Back to Its Old Hardheaded Realism", Nikkei Asia, 7 July 2023, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Opinion/ASEAN-needs-to-get-back-its-old-hardheaded-realism</u>.
- ⁷⁷ "Myanmar Expels East Timor's Diplomat in Retaliation for Supporting Opposition Forces", AP News, 27 August 2023, <u>https://apnews.com/article/myanmar-east-timor-diplomat-76456c0044bd4ed5eb5049b15c9ae33d</u>.
- ⁷⁸ A roadmap for Timor-Leste's full membership in the Association of Southeast Asian Nations was released at the bloc's 42nd summit in May 2023.



Parker Novak

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Parker Novak is a Nonresident Fellow with the Atlantic Council's Global China Hub and Indo-Pacific Security Initiative, where he specialises in Southeast Asia, the Pacific Islands, and regional geopolitics. He previously served as the country director for a non-governmental organisation in Indonesia and Timor-Leste, living in Jakarta and Dili as their senior in-country representative.

He has written extensively on Timor-Leste for *The Interpreter* and his analysis has been featured by numerous media outlets, including ABC Australia, Al Jazeera English, *Australian Financial Review*, BBC World News, CNN, *The Guardian*, Nikkei Asia, and *The Sydney Morning Herald*.

He holds a master's degree from George Washington University, a bachelor's degree from The Ohio State University, and resides in Washington, DC.

LOWY INSTITUTE

31 Bligh Street Sydney NSW 2000 Tel. +61 2 8238 9000 Fax +61 2 8238 9005 lowyinstitute.org @LowyInstitute